


American Society for Engineering Education





Shelton Houston, Secretary-Treasurer


Southeastern Section


Instruction  Administration  Research


Fall Executive Board Meeting

13 November 2003
Minutes

Attendance:

Dennis Fallon, President, The Citadel 

Beth Todd, President-Elect, University of Alabama

Richard Mines, Past-President, Mercer University

Shelton Houston, Secretary, University of Southern Mississippi

Ken Brannan, Vice President of Administrative Unit, & Newsletter Editor, The Citadel

Fazil Najafi, Vice Chair of Administrative Unit, University of Florida

Tulio Sulbaran, Vice President, Instructional Unit, University of Southern Mississippi
Cecelia Wigal, Vice Chair, Instructional Unit, University of Tennessee at Chattanooga

Keith Plemmons, Secretary, Instructional Unit, The Citadel


Joseph Owino, Chair, Civil Engineering Division, University of Tennessee at Chattanooga

Dan Kohn, Chair, Computer Engineering & Technology, University of Southern Mississippi
Chris Effiong, Vice Chair, Electrical Engineering, University of Tennessee at Martin

John Lipscomb, Chair, Engineering Technology Division, University of Southern Mississippi

Thomas Dion, Campus Representative Coordinator, The Citadel
J.P. Mohsen, Zone II Representative, University of Louisville

Pierre Larochelle, Florida Institute of Technology

1. The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. with distribution of an agenda.  Fallon welcomed everyone.  Everyone was reminded that only executive board members could vote on section business.  

2. Houston distributed minutes from the Spring Executive Board Meeting and the Luncheon Business Meeting. After a short discussion, the minutes were approved.  

3. Houston provided an update of the budgets through 09/30/03.  The three section accounts were briefly discussed: operating account, research account, and BASS account.  The operating account was at a zero balance after partial payment for the section newsletter.  This account can only be used toward publication of a newsletter.  The balance in the research account was $7,257.22.  The balance in the BASS account was $15,096.27.  

4. Houston distributed copies of the 2003-04 budget consideration (see attached).  In determining the budget for the 03-04 fiscal year, 2002-03 expenditures were adjusted to the nearest dollar.  The amount of local institutional dues was adjusted to reflect actual dues collected during 2003.  The other source of income is individual member dues.  The section receives $1.00 for each member which amounted to $1536 in 2003.  The same amount was estimated for the 2003-04 budget. An extended discussion took place regarding the section newsletter.  Because of the cost, other options such as email were presented to reduce this cost.  Mohsen stated that the Northeast section tried an electronic version, but returned to the paper format after member complaints.  It was agreed that the newsletter will continue to be mailed to section members as long as budget will allow.  Dion made motion with second by Sulbaran to adopt revised budget.  Motion passed by voice vote.

5. Fallon revisited the National Teaching award which was tabled from the Spring 2003 Executive Board meeting.  Mohsen stated that there would be one award winner coming from the nominees from each section. After discussion, Dion made motion with second by Wigal to approve $1,700 to fully fund the award. Motion passed by voice vote.  
6. Mohsen stated that someone would need to be selected to represent the section for the National Teaching Award.  After extended discussion, Houston made a motion with second by Dion that Fallon head a committee to select the section nomination for 2003-04.  The procedure to be used was to contact the 2002-03 teaching award winners.  If interested, this individual will complete a dossier to be reviewed.  In the future, the section nominee will come from section award winners for the new, mid, and outstanding teaching award.  The procedure for selection of the nominee will be determined by the Vice President of Awards. 
7. Fallon distributed a draft call for awards.  He asked that corrections be made and returned for inclusion in the fall newsletter.  He also stated that under the new organization, the Vice President for Awards would be responsible for selecting award committees.  For the current year, Fallon asked that the following individuals chair committees for 2003-04 section awards: 

Outstanding Teaching Award – Beth Todd

Outstanding New Teacher Award – Peter Hoadley

Thomas C. Evans Instructional Award – Cecelia Wigal

New Faculty Research Award – Paul Wilder

Outstanding Campus Representative Award – Tom Dion 

Tony Tillman Award – Richard Mines

Outstanding Mid-Career Award – Fazil Najafi

8. Fallon announced the following sites for annual meeting:

2004  - Auburn University

2005  - University of Tennessee at Chattanooga

2006  - University of Alabama at Tuscaloosa

2007  - University of Louisville

2008  - Open

9. Dion made contact with all section campus representatives.  One person requested that the board consider another time for the annual meeting. After discussion, it was decided not to make a change at this time because of conflict with other professional meeting dates.

10. Mohsen addressed the executive board as the new Zone II representative.  The national conference will be held in Salt Lake City, Utah.  Over 1400 abstracts had been received by the submission deadline.  National made money even with the down turn in the economy.  He commended the section for excellent leadership and stated that the Southeastern section continues to be a leader.  An upcoming article highlighting the section will appear in PRISM.
11. The Website has been updated.  Brannan asked for articles that could be included in the newsletter.  It was suggested that the host institution be highlighted in the newsletter.

12. Transaction Journal was discussed.  After discussion, Dion recommended that a final decision be deferred to the Vice President for Publications.
13. Constitution and Bylaws Committee.  A review by National will require a modification of the Bylaws.  A title alignment will be needed whereby the section President will be known as the section Chair.  The section President Elect will be known as the section Vice Chair.  A motion was made by Mines with second by Wigal to distribute the proposed amendments via electronic mail.  Motion passed by voice vote.  Brannan will decide if the announcement can be included in fall newsletter.  Vote will occur at the annual business meeting.
14. Dion presented a draft plan to transition to the new section organizational structure.  Fallon requested that the draft be reviewed with final comments to be submitted by March 1, 2004.  Document will be presented to new officers at the annual meeting.  Dion will coordinate election of offices on Monday and Tuesday morning.
15. Mohsen reminded the board the Best Paper nomination for the section needs to have a selection procedure developed.  A recommendation has not occurred for the last two years.  Dion recommended that determining the procedure be deferred until the Vice President of Awards is selected.  Motion was approved by acclamation. 

16. Nominating committee was appointed by Fallon.  Dion, Hoadley, Mines and Sulbaran will serve on the committee.

17. The meeting adjourned at 10:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
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Shelton Houston

Secretary
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